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ITEM 1.01  ENTRY INTO A MATERIAL DEFINITIVE AGREEMENT 
 
         On July 15, 2005, we entered into an Economic Development Agreement 
(the "Economic Development Agreement") with the State of Texas and the Texas A&M 
University System ("TAMUS") and a Collaboration and License Agreement with TAMUS 
and the Texas Institute for Genomic Medicine ("TIGM"). 
 
         Under the Economic Development Agreement, we will receive $35 million 
from the Texas Enterprise Fund for the creation of a knockout mouse embryonic 
stem cell library containing 350,000 cell lines using our proprietary gene 
trapping technology. The library will be created for TIGM, a newly formed 
non-profit institute whose founding members are Texas A&M University, the Texas 
A&M Health Science Center and us. TIGM researchers may also access specific 
cells from our current gene trap library of 270,000 mouse embryonic stem cell 
lines and will have certain rights to utilize our patented gene targeting 
technologies. In addition, we will equip TIGM with the bioinformatics software 
required for the management and analysis of data relating to the library. The 
Texas Enterprise Fund has also awarded $15 million to TAMUS for the creation of 
facilities and infrastructure to house the library. 
 
         Under the Economic Development Agreement, we are responsible for the 
creation of a specified number of jobs, reaching an aggregate of 1,616 new jobs 
in Texas by December 31, 2015. Certain offsets for surplus jobs created and 
credits for funding received by TIGM and certain related parties from sources 
other than the State will reduce our jobs responsibility. If we fail to reach 
such specified job levels, the State may require us to repay $2,415 for each job 
we fall short. Our maximum aggregate exposure for such payments, if we fail to 
create any new jobs, is approximately $14.4 million. TAMUS, together with TIGM, 
has independent job creation obligations under the Economic Development 
Agreement and is obligated for an additional period to maintain an aggregate of 
5,000 jobs, inclusive of those we create. 
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